Міністерство освіти і науки, молоді та спорту України донбаська державна машинобудівна академія (ДДМА)

АНГЛІЙСЬКА МОВА

РОЗМОВНІ ТЕМИ

для студентів заочної форми навчання всіх спеціальностей

Затверджено на засіданні методичної ради Протокол № від

Краматорськ ДДМА 2012

Англійська мова. Розмовні теми / уклад. : О. В. Гончарова, Н. І. Ковальова, Є. Д. Коротенко. – Краматорськ : ДДМА, 2012. – 16 с.

Даний посібник сприяє розширенню словникового запасу та формуванню уміння спілкуватися на загально-побутові теми у студентів заочної форми навчання всіх спеціальностей

Укладачі: О. В. Гончарова, викл.,

Н. І. Ковальова, викл.,

€. Д. Коротенко, ст. викл., зав. каф. ін. мови.

Відп. за випуск Є. Д. Коротенко, ст. викл., зав. каф. ін. мови.

3MICT

1 MY FAMILY	3
2 MY FLAT	4
3 MY NATIVE TOWN	
4 MY STUDIES	
5 UKRAINE.	
6 GREAT BRITAIN	

1 MY FAMILY

My family is not a large one. There are five of us: father, mother, sister. brother and myself.

Father works at a secondary school. He teaches physics. Mother is a nursery school instructor., She likes her work and takes good care of the children. My sister is younger than me. She is 15 years old, Her name is Kate. The girl is in the 9th form at the secondary school. My brother's name is Peter. He is 25. He is a doctor. He works at a hospital. My name is Nina. I am 20. I am a first-year student of the Donbass State Engineering Academy. I study by correspondence. I combine work and study. I study economics. I am going to be an economist. Now I work as a secretary at a small enterprise.

My grandparents are retired. They live quite near and often join us for tea or for dinner.

Aunt and uncle are farmers. They live in a village and have a big house with a garden in front of it. Their son Ivan is 20. He is a student. Their daughter Anna is 22. She is married to Nick. Anna and Ivan are my cousins. We are great friends. They often come to see us in winter and we like to have a rest at their place in summer.

We live in a four-room flat in a modern block of flats. Our flat is on the 5th floor and it has all modern conveniences: gas, central heating, running hot and cold water, a telephone.

VOCABULARY NOTES:

1.my family is not a big one моя сім'я невелика

2.a nursery school instructor вихователь дитячого садка

3.to take good care ofпіклуватися про...4.to be younger thanбути молодшим за...

5. a first-year student студент першокурсник

6. to study by correspondence вчитися заочно 7. a small enterprise мале підприємство

8. modern block of flats сучасний багатоквартирний будинок

9. to have all modern conveniences мати всі сучасні вигоди, зручності

10. central heating центральне опалення

11. running hot and cold water водопровід з гарячою, холодною водою

12. to be married to бути одруженим (одруженою) з...

13. a cousin двоюрідний брат (сестра)

14 to have a rest at one's place відпочивати у когось (вдома)

ANSWER THE FOLLOWING QUESTIONS:

- 1. Your family is large, isn't it?
- 2. How old are you?
- 3. Do you work?
- 4. Is it difficult to combine work and study?
- 5. What educational establishment do you study at?
- 6. Where do your parents work?
- 7. How many sisters or brothers have you?
- 8. Where do your grandparents live?
- 9. What street do you live in?
- 10. Where do your cousins live? Are they married?
- 11. Are you married?

TRANSLATE INTO ENGLISH:

- 1. Мене звуть...
- 2. Мені ... років
- 3. Моя сім'я не велика (велика)
- 4. Я маю сестру. Вона молодша (старша) за мене.
- 5. Мої батьки працюють.
- 6. Я навчаюсь у ДДМА.
- 7. Я працюю секретарем,
- 8. Ми живемо в багатоквартирному будинку.
- 9. У нашій квартирі 4-5 (...) кімнат.
- 10. Моєму двоюрідному братові 20 років.
- 11. Я не одружена.
- 12. Мої бабуся з дідусем часто відвідують нас.

2 MY FLAT

We live in Parkovaya Street. It is one of the most beautiful streets in our town. There are many blocks of flats in it. We live in one of them on the fifth floor. It is a *14 storeyed* modern *building*.

In front of our block of flats there is much *greenery*: a lawn with green trees and beautiful flowers.

Our flat has 4 rooms, a kitchen and a bathroom. The rooms are clean and light, *they have a southern exposure*. The flat has many windows and there is much fresh air in it.

The living-room is the largest of all the rooms. There is a balcony and two large windows that *face the street*. In the living-room there is a set of furniture, some pictures on the walls, a piano, a TV set and a video player. There are some green pot-plants in the room. There's a big carpet on the floor.

The bedrooms are smaller than the living –room. They have beds, bedside tables, *wardrobes* where we keep our clothes. Nice carpets cover the floor in our bedrooms. The bedrooms are very cosy.

Our kitchen in very clean and large. There is one big window, that *overlooks the_yard*. The floor has a *plastic covering*. The dining table is in the middle of the room; there are some chairs round it. The gas-cooker is near the *sink with hot and cold water taps*. There is a *refrigerator* in the corner. The *cupboards* are near the walls.

We all like our flat because it has all modern conveniences: gas, cold and hot running water, central heating and a telephone.

VOCABULARY NOTES:

1. a 14-storeyed building 14-поверховий будинок

2. greenery зелені насадження

3. to have a southern exposure виходити вікнами на південь 4. to overlook the yard виходити вікнами на двір

5. to face the street виходити вікнами на вулицю

6. green pot-plants кімнатні рослини 7. wardrobes шафи для одягу

8. a plastic covering пластикове покриття

9. a sink with hot and cold water taps раковина з кранами для гарячої

та холодної води

10. a refrigerator холодильник

11. a cupboard шафа для посуду

ANSWER THE FOLLOWING QUESTIONS:

- 1. Where do you live?
- 2. What is your address?
- 3. What floor do you live on?
- 4. How many rooms are there in your flat?

- 5. Is your flat comfortable?
- 6. How many windows are there in your room?
- 7. Have you a bathroom and a lavatory in your flat?
- 8. Can you describe your living-room? (your kitchen? the bedroom?)
- 9. What colour are the walls in your room?
- 10. Have you got a telephone?
- 11. Where do you keep your clothes? books? cups?
- 12. What do we mean when we say that the flat has all modern conveniences?

TRANSLATE INTO ENGLISH:

- 1. Я живу в багатоповерховому будинку на вулиці ...
- 2. Моя квартира на ... поверсі.
- 3. Моя квартира має всі сучасні зручності.
- 4. Напроти нашого будинку багато зелених насаджень.
- 5. Кімнати в нашій квартирі чисті та світлі.
- 6. На підлозі великий килим.
- 7. Вітальня найбільша кімната у нашій квартирі
- 8. Кухня менша за вітальню.
- 9. В кутку стоїть холодильник.
- 10. Я люблю свою квартиру.

3 MY NATIVE TOWN

I live in a small town in Donetsk region. I was born here, so it is my native town. My town is not very young, It's about 200 years old. It lies on the small river.

I live in an industrial town, there are a lot of them in Ukraine. We have many big plants, factories, *small enterprises* and enterprises of *light* and food *industry*. Different types of *equipment* are produced by the *engineering plants*_of our town. The output of our industrial enterprises is exported to different countries of the world.

My town is not big, but it is very beautiful. There are many parks with trees and flowers. The wide streets of the town are tree-lined. In the center there is a square with a fountain. Children like to play there in summer. There are

many cultural and educational establishments in our town: we have some higher *educational establishments* training future engineers, economists, teachers; many *secondary technical schools*, vocational schools and ordinary secondary schools. Besides, we have cultural establishments: the Town Museum, some Palaces of Culture, the Town Theatre, some stadiums, tennis- courts and sports centers.

My native town is growing from year to year. Hundreds of families *move* to the new comfortable flats. After graduating from the institute I would like to live and work here, in my native town.

VOCABULARY NOTES:

1. my native townмоє рідне місто2. small enterpriseмале підприємство3. light industryлегка промисловість4. equipmentобладнання

5. engineering plant машинобудівний завод

6. educational establishment учбовий заклад

7. secondary technical school технікум

8. to move to the new flat переїздити у нову квартиру 9. to graduate from the institute закінчити навчання у вузі

ANSWER THE FOLLOWING QUESTIONS:

- 1. What is the name of your town?
- 2. Is it situated on the river?
- 3. What is the population of your native town?
- 4. Which is the biggest plant in your town? What does it produce?
- 5. Your town is very green, clean and beautiful, isn't it?
- 6. Which is the longest street (the highest building, the oldest school, the biggest library) in your town?
 - 7. What educational establishments are there in your native town?
 - 8. When did you go to the Town Museum for the last time?
 - 9. How often do you go to the Town Theatre?
 - 10. What street do you live in?

TRANSLATE INTO ENGLISH:

- 1. Моє місто розташоване на березі річки.
- 2. Я живу в промисловому місті у Донецькій області.
- 3. Машинобудівні заводи виробляють різні типи обладнання.
- 4. Вищі учбові заклади готують майбутніх інженерів, економістів, вчителів.
 - 5. Моє рідне місто зростає з кожним роком.
- 6. Я буду працювати у моєму рідному місті на одному з його підприємств.
 - 7. Я люблю моє рідне місто.

4 MY STUDIES

There are some types of higher education: day-time, evening and extramural or *correspondence*. Not all students study in the daytime. Many young people combine work with studies. They study at the *extramural departments*. It is difficult to combine work with studies, but the students get every assistance necessary for their studies: they don't work during examination period and get *extra-paid leave*.

This year I have passed my *entrance examinations* and now I am a first year student of the Donbass State Engineering Academy. I am an extra-mural student and I don't have *to attend classes* every day.

Our academy houses in 5 buildings, its laboratories and classrooms are provided with the most *up-to-date equipment*. We have a big library and a computing centre.

In our group there are 20 students. We have a *monitor* in the group.

The *academic year* is divided into 2, 3 *terms*: from September to January and from February to July. Students take examinations at the end of each term. The *complete* course for engineers lasts 5 years for full-time students and 6 years for students of the extra-mural department.

Our academy prepares specialists for different branches of industry; their specialities are: welding, mechanical equipment for the heavy industry plants, automation of production processes, mechanical handling equipment, mechanical engineering technology, economics and so on.

I like my future specialty and study with great interest.

VOCABULARY NOTES:

1. extra-mural (correspondence) заочне відділення

department

2. assistance підтримка, допомога

3. extra-paid leave додаткова відпустка на час

складання іспитів

4. entrance examinations вступні іспити

5. to attend classes відвідувати заняття 6. up-to-date equipment сучасне обладнання

7. monitor староста групи

8. term триместр

9. academic year навчальний рік

10. complete повний

ANSWER THE FOLLOWING QUESTIONS:

- 1. What is your future speciality?
- 2. Where do you study at?
- 3. Are you a first-year student?
- 4. Are you a day-time student?
- 5. Have you a computing centre at your academy? What do you do there?
- 6. How many students are there in your group?
- 7. Are you a monitor of your group?
- 8. When does the academic year begin?
- 9. Do you attend lectures every day? Why?
- 10. When do you usually take your exams?
- 11. Where do you work now?
- 12. Is it difficult to combine work with studies?
- 13. Where will you work or would you like to work after graduating from the Academy?

TRANSLATE INTO ENGLISH:

- 1. Я навчаюсь на заочному відділенні ДДМА.
- 2. Зварювання моя майбутня спеціальність.
- 3. Я склав(ла) вступні іспити і зараз студент(ка) першого курсу.
- 4. Наша академія розташована в 6 корпусах.
- 5. Ми маємо велику бібліотеку та обчислювальний центр.
- 6. У нашій групі навчається 25 студентів.

- 7. Навчальний рік має три триместри.
- 8. В кінці кожного семестру я складаю іспити.
- 9. Наша академія готує спеціалістів різних спеціальностей: ПТМ, зварювання, механічне обладнання заводів, економіка, технологія машинобудування та інші.
 - 10. Ми вивчаємо багато предметів. Іноземна мова один з них.
 - 11. Наприкінці курсу навчання я буду складати іспит з іноземної мови.

5 UKRAINE

Ukraine is a sovereign state; its independence was proclaimed in 1991.

Ukraine is one of the largest European countries. Its territory is about 604.000 square kilometres. It *borders* on 7 states and is *washed* by the Black Sea and the Sea of Azov.

The *population* of Ukraine is about 45 million people. There are 24 administrative regions and the Crimean Autonomous Republic.

The territory of our country has an *astonishing variety* of landscapes: we have high mountains, vast steppes, endless forests, beautiful rivers and lakes. The Dnieper is the main river in Ukraine, it *divides* the country into Right-bank and left-bank territories.

Our country has not very *large deposits* of iron, metals, coal, oil, gas, different *ores, marble* and other natural resources. Ukraine has metallurgical and *heavy industries*. Kyiv, Kharkiv, Dnipropetrovsk, Zaporizhya, Mariupol, Donetsk, Mycolaiv, Lviv are the main industrial centres. But of course Ukraine is also an *agricultural* country. The main *grain crops* are *wheat* and *maize*, *vegetables are grown* in all parts of the country.

Ukraine has an ancient history, its own original culture and art. The capital of Ukraine is Kyiv.

Ukraine *pursues a policy of peace*: it has been recognized by a vast number of countries.

VOCABULARY NOTES:

1. sovereign суверенний

2. to proclaim independence проголошувати незалежність

3. to border межувати

4. to be washed by омиватися

Продовження таблиці

5. population населення

6. astonishing variety вражаюче різноманіття

7. to divide ділити

8. rich deposits багаті поклади, родовища

9. ore руда 10. marble мармур

11. heavy industry важка промисловість 12 agriculture сільське господарство

13 grain crops зернові культури

 14 wheat
 пшениця

 15 maize
 кукурудза

16 vegetables are grown овочі вирощуються

17 to pursue a policy of peace проводити політику миру

18 to recognize визнавати

ANSWER THE FOLLOWING QUESTIONS:

- 1. When was independence proclaimed in Ukraine?
- 2. What is the territory of Ukraine?
- 3. How many administrative regions are there in Ukraine?
- 4. What can you say about the landscape, seas, rivers and lakes in Ukraine?
 - 5. What natural resources can be found in Ukraine?
 - 6. What are the main industrial centres in Ukraine?
 - 7. Is our country an industrial or an agricultural one?
 - 8. What is the capital of Ukraine?
 - 9. Are you Ukrainian?
 - 10. What is the foreign policy of our country?

TRANSLATE INTO ENGLISH:

- 1. Київ столиця суверенної України.
- 2. Територія України близько 604.000 кв. км.
- 3. Україна має спільні кордони з 7 державами.
- 4. Населення України становить близько 45 млн. чоловік.
- 5. Дніпро найбільша й найважливіша ріка України.
- 6. В Україні основними галузями промисловості ϵ металургія і важка промисловість.

- 7. Краматорськ один з промислових центрів України.
- 8. Головні сільськогосподарські культури, які вирощують в Україні, це: пшениця, кукурудза, цукровий буряк, соняшники.

6 GREAT BRITAIN

The *United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland* is situated on the *British Isles*, beautifully decorated by nature. It consists of England, Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland. The total area of the U.K. is about 244.000 square kilometres. The country is divided into 55 administrative *counties*. The British Isles are washed by the Atlantic Ocean, the North Sea and the English Channel.

The U.K. is one of the most *powerful* and *highly developed* industrial countries. The main industrial regions are found in the North and in the west of the country where there are huge deposits of coal and other minerals. The main industrial centres are Birmingham, Sheffield, Manchester, Liverpool, and Glasgow.

The population of the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland is about 57 mln people.

The Greatest town and port of the British Isles is, of course, London. It is the capital of the United Kingdom, its political, economic, commercial and cultural centre Its population is nearly 8mln.

Great Britain is known for its *maritime climate* with *frequent rains* and continuous *fogs*. The larger part of the land here is used for *sheep-*, *cattle-*, and *dairy farming*. Vegetables are grown all over the country. The chief grain crops are wheat and *barley*. So, agriculture is one of the largest activities in Great Britain.

The United Kingdom is a *constitutional monarchy* and the Queen or the King is the head of the state. But in practice the country is *ruled* by the Government. The British Prime Minister is the head of the *government*. The British Parliament consists of two Houses: *the House of Commons* and *the House of Lords*.

VOCABULARY NOTES:

1. the United Kingdom of Great Сполучене Королівство Великобри-

Britain and Northern Ireland танії та Північної Ірландії

2. the British Isles Британські острови

3. county графство

4. highly developed високо розвинений

5. powerfulмогутній6. fogтуман

7. sheep-farming вівчарство

8. cattle-farming скотарство, розведення великої ро-

гатої худоби

9. dairy-farming молочне тваринництво

10. barley овес

11. a constitutional monarchy конституційна монархія

12 to rule, govern керувати

13 the House of LordsПалата Лордів14 the House of CommonsПалата громад15 maritime climateморський клімат

16 frequent rains часті дощі

ANSWER THE FOLLOWING QUESTIONS:

- 1. Where are the British Isles situated?
- 2. What is the official name of the country situated on the British Isles?
- 3. What is the country washed by?
- 4. What is the area of the country?
- 5. How many people live in the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland?
 - 6. What are the main parts of the country?(4 parts)
 - 7. Where are the main industrial regions of the country?
 - 8. What are the main industrials centres of the U.K.?
- 9. Is London one of the largest cities of the world and the capital of the United Kingdom?
 - 10. What is the state organization of the United Kingdom?
 - 11. How is the country governed in practice?
 - 12. Do you know what the ruling Queen's name is?
 - 13. Whom does the British Parliament consist of?
 - 14. What can you say about the development of agriculture in Great Britain?
 - 15. What are the main branches of agriculture Britain is famous for?

TRANSLATE INTO ENGLISH:

- 1. Великобританія розташована на Британських островах.
- 2. Лондон столиця Великобританії.
- 3. Береги Великобританії омиваються водами Атлантичного океану, Північного моря та протокою Ла-Манш.
- 4. Британія це могутня країна з високорозвиненими промисловістю та сільським господарством.
 - 5. Морський клімат не часті дощі та постійні тумани.
- 6. Сполучене Королівство Великобританії та Північної Ірландії має такі складові частини: Англія, Шотландія, Уельс та Північна Ірландія.
 - 7. Країну очолює Королева Єлизавета II.
 - 8. Британський парламент має 2 Палати.
 - 9. Мешканці Великобританії говорять англійською мовою.

АНГЛІЙСЬКА МОВА

РОЗМОВНІ ТЕМИ

для студентів заочної форми навчання всіх спеціальностей

Укладачі: ГОНЧАРОВА Олена Вікторівна

КОВАЛЬОВА Наталія Іванівна, КОРОТЕНКО Євген Дмитрович

За авторською редакцією

Комп'ютерне верстання О. С. Орда

209/2012. Формат 60х84/16. Ум. друк. арк. 3,75. Обл.-вид. арк. 2,40. Тираж пр. Зам. №

Видавець і виготівник Донбаська державна машинобудівна академія 84313, м. Краматорськ, вул. Шкадінова, 72. Свідоцтво суб'єкта видавничої справи ДК № 1633 від 24.12.2003